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To the Irvine Divisional Assembly:

The Board on Undergraduate Scholarships, Honors & Financial Aid (BUSHFA) respectfully submits its report of activities for the academic year 2006-07.

I.
Council Operations

George Tita, Associate Professor of Criminology, Law & Society in the School of Social Ecology, chaired the Board on Undergraduate Scholarships, Honors & Financial Aid (BUSHFA) in 2006-07.  The Council met seven times during the year.  The meetings were attended by ten elected members, the Director of Financial Aid & Scholarships (ex officio), the Associate Dean, Division of Undergraduate Education (ex officio), the Librarians’ Association of the University of California, Irvine (LAUC-I) Representative, and the Associated Students of University of California, Irvine (ASUCI) Representative, the Associate Director and Senior Honors Advisor for the Campuswide Honors Program, the Associate Director, Admissions & Relations with Schools, and the Director, Scholarship Opportunities Program.  BUSHFA reports to the Council on Student Experience (CSE) and the BUSHFA Chair is an ex officio member of CSE.    

II.
Divisional Issues/Policies

A. Undergraduate Merit-Based Scholarship Selection Process and Index Score for 2007-08

In response to UC’s new index for selecting scholarship recipients, Director of Financial Aid and Scholarships Brent Yunek proposed changing UCI’s scholarship index to match the new system.  Members voted unanimously for adopting UC’s 1000 point index scale.    

B.
Review of Student Petitions for Latin Honors

Part of BUSHFA’s duties is to review petitions for Latin Honors.  The Board received and reviewed two petitions this academic year.   

C.
Review of the Proposal for Latin Honors at Graduation

The proposal from Dean of the Division of Undergraduate Education Sharon Salinger revealed that UCI currently does not take into account a student’s complete academic record when determining Latin Honors.  Students who graduate in spring receive Latin Honors based on their transcripts at the end of winter quarter.  BUSHFA members agreed with the main principle of the proposal that, due to issues of equity, a student’s complete record at the end of their final quarter be the basis for consideration for awarding Latin Honors, 4/9/07.  
D. 
Honors Day Breakfast
The admitted Regents Scholars were invited to attend Campuswide Honors Day, which began with a breakfast at the Bren Center.  Several BUSHFA members attended the breakfast, greeted the admitted honors students and their families, and answered any questions they had. 

E.
Request for Bylaw Changes to Incorporate Diversity Issues

The Board voted to accept the Special Senate Committee on Diversity’s suggested changes to incorporate diversity into the bylaws.  BUSHFA will ensure that its activities reflect UC’s commitment to diversity, 5/4/07.

F.
Restricted Scholarships

The Office of Financial Aid & Scholarship received over 1,000 on-line restricted scholarship applications for 2007-08.  The scholarship applications were prescreened and reduced for final review for the BUSHFA review groups.  The review groups reviewed the applications online.

G.
Review of Transfer Regents and Chancellor Achievement Recommendations
The Board certified the recommendations for the Transfer Regents and Chancellor Achievement recommendations from the schools.  Members also recommended that all lists be in order of rank so that schools would know which student is next in line to receive a scholarship in the event that a student is removed from the list.  

H.
Approval of Latin Honors Nominations

Susan Csikesz presented a list of the Latin Honors nominations from each school and handed out a table of undergraduate degrees and Latin Honors awarded over the past five years.  The Board voted to accept the schools’ nominations for graduating students to receive Latin Honors.

· BUSHFA noted the increase in Regent’s Scholarship accepts up from 50 last year to 57 this. The freshman Regent’s yield last year was 4.9%. This year it increased to 5.6%

· BUSHFA noted the great increase in applicants for the restricted scholarships this year. 
2007-08 Restricted Scholarship Numbers:

Number of Scholarship Applications - 1,082

Number of Students Who Applied - 425

Number of Students who viewed their pre-selected scholarships - 8,522

2006-07 Restricted Scholarship Numbers:

Number of Scholarship Applications – 1,062

Number of Students Who Applied - 379

Number of Students who viewed their pre-selected scholarships - 4,395
III.
Recommendations for AY 2007-08

A. It was suggested that BUSHFA look at the balance of scholarship offers between freshmen and transfers students.  Scholarship offers tend to be heavily skewed towards freshmen, while financial incentives tend to be more important to transfers.  Data on how transfer students perform once they are enrolled at UCI, compared to entering freshmen, may help guide the Board on where to focus the University’s resources.

B. Members recommended that the percentage of students who qualify for Regents’ Scholarships be increased.

C. UCI’s top students attend very prestigious graduate institutions.  In this sense, there is little difference between UCI students and Berkeley.  The University could provide a comparison between UCI and Berkeley students as a way to recruit undergraduates to UCI.

D. The scholarship selection criteria should be aligned with the Campuswide Honors Program (CHP) selection criteria.  It was suggested that more scholarships be offered to CHP students.

E. Many honors students do not have a financial need.  It was suggested that the base amount scholarship recipients receive should be decreased.  OFAS could still offer more money to those students who demonstrate a financial need.

F. Members are interested in reviewing the broader guidelines used to determine aid packages to incoming students. While time constraints did not allow for this review during 2006/07, the Board would like to pursue this topic during 207/08. 
G. Re-election of George Tita as Chair…

IV.
Guests

· Elizabeth Bennett, Registrar

· Robert Doedens,  Associate Dean, Physical Sciences

· James Meeker, Associate Dean, Social Ecology

· Carolyn Willman, Chair, Committee of Academic Counselors 
· Cammy Wang, Director, Social Ecology Student Services
V.
Members

George Tita, Chair, Social Ecology

Mary Corey, Arts

Bradford Hawkins, Biological Sciences

Penelope Chiappe, Education

Regina Ragan, Engineering

Adriana Johnson, Humanities

Laura O’Connor, Humanities

Ian Harris, Information & Computer Science

Natalia Komorova, Physical Sciences

Katherine Faust, Social Sciences

Ex Officio

Rudi Berkelhamer, Associate Dean, Division of Undergraduate Education

Brent Yunek, Director, Financial Aid & Scholarships

Consultants

Susan Csikesz, Senior Honors Advisor, Campuswide Honors Program

Lisa Roetzel, Associate Director, Campuswide Honors Program 

Deborah Brandon, Associate Director, Admissions & Relations with Schools 

Rebecca Harris, Director, Scholarship Opportunities Program

Representatives
Linda Murphy, Librarians’ Association University of California, Irvine


Rosa Erandi Zamora, Associated Students University of California, Irvine

VI. Comments:

a. The administrative support provided by Jill Kato was exceptional. She is extremely thorough in her duties. Among other things, Ms. Kato provided an exceptional record of each meeting and her guidance on many substantive and procedural issues where invaluable to the Chair. Ms. Kato’s efforts on behalf of the board should be recognized by the Senate.

b. Brent Yunek once again proved to be an invaluable asset to the workings of the board. As noted in last year’s annual report, Mr. Yunek provided excellent program overviews, and his institutional memory permitted us to conduct our business in a more efficient manner.

c. I second the previous Chair’s assessment of the contributions of Ms. Chau Luu, Ms. Lisa Roetzel and Ms. Susan Csikesz. Once again, they were all excellent and important sources of information and insight for the Board.

